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31st March 2008

Dear Sir/Madam, 

CORE STRATEGY ISSUES & OPTIONS PAPERS

Introduction

Thank you for affording the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity of influencing the early drafting of your council’s LDF. Clearly, it is difficult to make any substantive comment on what may emerge in the LDF at some point in the future given this early stage in the process. The devil is very much in the detail with many of these policy issues. However, what follows at least sets down a few markers which we hope can be taken on board as the more detailed policy wording evolves.
Question 1.1 – The Vision
While not wishing to start off sounding overly critical the point has to be made that the vision is rather bland and uninspiring. It is an ‘anyplace’ vision which could (and does) apply to at least half the local authorities across the entire country. Including the words ‘East Hampshire’ in the vision does not make it a vision specific or unique to East Hampshire. The vision says nothing about the place or what is special or important about it nor what will change specifically in the district as a result of the vision (or future core strategy policies) being delivered. The words ‘East Hampshire’ could be replaced by almost any other local authority name and the vision would be equally valid (though equally bland and uninspiring). Perhaps some thought could be given to a devising a bespoke vision for East Hampshire which provides a bit more detail, a bit more local context, a bit more inspiration and a bit more actual vision.

Question 2.1 – Countryside Resources
While it is quite right that the core strategy should seek to protect important countryside resources such as those listed, HBF is concerned that, by lumping them all together under the same policy heading, they will be treated equally. They are not equal in terms of importance or designation and any future policy should only seek to afford the individual categories of designation a degree of weight and protection in accordance with, and proportionate to, their true status. On that basis they will need to be separated out and set out in some form of hierarchy with different policies applying to different levels in the hierarchy.

Question 2.2 – Bio-Diversity

The issue of the Thames Basin Heaths should not be seen as an automatic constraint to future development. The question the core strategy needs to address is not whether development should occur in this part of the district but whether it can occur without a likelihood of it causing a significant adverse effect to the heathland habitat. In that regard the issue of mitigation is important and, as the council is well aware, there are mechanisms in place across a number of SPA authorities which allow development whilst, at the same time, protecting the SPA. The council should view the SPA, and the issue of bio-diversity generally, in this broader light of ‘how can development enhance bio-diversity’ rather than assuming that there will automatically be an adverse effect which is simply not the case in many instances.

Question 2.3 – Gaps

The council must demonstrate that it has complied with the recommendations and conclusions of the SE Plan EIP Panel and reviewed the need for gaps from first principles and, if they are deemed necessary after robust examination, review the boundaries so that they contain no more land than is absolutely necessary and certainly no more than the stipulations made by the Panel. Strategic and local gap designations have been used for too long by local authorities in Hampshire (and elsewhere) as little more than a policy tool of the NIMBY rather than reflecting their original intended purpose. This must not be allowed to continue.

Questions 2.5 – 2.8 – Climate Change

Clearly the issue of climate change is one of the most serious issues facing mankind today. It is a global issue which requires a consistent and co-ordinated global response if it is to be addressed. Whether it is one of the main issues facing East Hampshire District to be addressed through the Core Strategy, however, is another question. HBF’s doubts very much that that is the case. The climate change issue is not one locationally specific to East Hampshire and nor is it one the district council can do anything unilaterally through this core strategy to address. 
Therefore any policy on this must reflect this situation. It must also recognise that many aspects of addressing the issue are covered by the Code for Sustainable Homes. 

The C4SH imposes ever more stringent requirements to be introduced through Building Regulations whereby developers will be obliged to comply with the Code as of April this year, meet Code level 3 by 2010, Code level 4 by 2013 and full zero carbon Code level 6 by 2016. 

It should also take account of the fact that new housing is already many times more energy efficient than the existing stock. The house building industry is continuing to improve the energy efficiency of new dwellings and new dwellings built now are already 40% more energy efficient than those built only 5 years ago. If the council really wishes to press ahead with this eco agenda then it should focus its attention on those areas which are not being addressed by other legislative regimes and where the real energy efficiency and eco gains can be made. It should not seek to impose arbitrary targets which specify particular techniques or procedures as this may well be counter-productive in the long run. Any targets must be properly justified with evidence as to their suitability and appropriateness and also taking into account the costs of implementation and so their impact on development viability and so overall housing delivery.

Question 3.1 – Housing
Housing requirements are now, to all intents and purposes, expressed as minimum targets to be exceeded wherever possible. The core strategy must demonstrate that, on the basis of robust and credible evidence, it will be able to deliver at least the housing target which will soon be finalised in the SE Plan. There is no need to worry about ‘over-provision’ as this concept is no longer valid in the context of minimum targets. It is not something East Hampshire has to worry about in any event given its long history of development rates substantially below its already low housing targets. The council must do everything within its powers to improve on this past performance. Option A1 is the best way to achieve this. 
HBF does not accept that the disadvantages which the document sets out are, in fact, real fears as it is possible to have control over the extent to which sites come forward through a PMM policy mechanism. Similarly the council has powers to ensure that the necessary infrastructure is provided in association with new development. This leaves the only ‘real’ disadvantage as one of perception which is something the core strategy should set out to address by focussing on the very real and important positive attributes of new development.

Questions 3.3 & 3.4 – Affordable housing

The above issue also has a bearing on the delivery of affordable housing. The more overall housing is delivered then the more affordable housing will be delivered on the basis that a fixed percentage of a higher number produces a higher number than the same fixed percentage of a smaller number. So, the best way to get more affordable housing is to allow more market housing. Increasing the target percentage only serves to further reduce the supply of market housing which creates a scarcity of that product so pushing the price up and so increasing the need for affordable housing. It is a vicious circle which illustrates that affordable targets are only addressing the symptom rather than the cause of the problem. The cause is that, for very many years we have been building far fewer houses than have been needed. If the supply / demand imbalance is not addressed, the affordable housing problem will only get worse, regardless of how high percentage targets or how low site thresholds go.
Whatever approach the council chooses to adopt, however, must be based on robust and credible evidence in the form of an SHMA and this must take into account the viability impacts of whatever targets it proposes and consider the impact against other policy requirements such as those for other planning obligations and infrastructure requirements and achieving ever higher carbon reduction targets. 
HBF has long expressed support in principle for the council’s sliding scale / cascade approach to affordable housing provision and we would like to see this further worked up and supported by evidence that it will work.

Questions 3.8 & 3.9 – Housing Mix

HBF has long criticised local authority policies on housing mix. Over-zealous intervention in the market through the planning system has largely been responsible for the change in the balance of development occurring across the south east in recent years to the extent that that balance itself is now drawing substantial criticism

PPS3, the regional assembly and even the recent panel’s report into the draft South East Plan all make it clear that it is not acceptable or helpful for local authorities to seek to dictate the size and type of housing provided by the private sector. 

They may seek to influence it through negotiation. They may seek to prescribe the mix of affordable housing where this is fully supported by robust and credible evidence. But they must not restrict the ability of developers to respond to the market. 

Thus, in addressing this issue in the core strategy the council should be guided by the results of its SHMA. It should seek to devise sensible policies in conjunction with house builders rather than seeking to impose requirements on them. 

In terms of measuring this (Question 3.10), the simplest and most straightforward way is to measure number of units by number of bedrooms. At a time when we are continually told how pressured local authority planners are, introducing complex measures such as hab-rooms or floorspace will only make more work for local authority staff and delay the registration / validation process which will do nothing to aid delivery.

Section 7 – Where should development go ?

HBF does not comment in detail about distribution issues given the range and variety of our Members land interests. Our prime concern is that development is delivered rather than where it is delivered. The one point we do want to make on this matter, therefore, is that delivery should be a key determinant of the distribution strategy. Put another way, there is no point pursuing a strategy for the location of development if there are concerns that that development may not be delivered. These barriers to delivery could be related to site specific problems or to matters of ownership or infrastructure requirements. Either way, the core strategy will have to demonstrate that its strategy for providing new housing can be delivered. This is particularly an issue in respect of the major development proposed at Whitehill / Bordon.

It also raises questions about what level of detail should be provided in the core strategy and what should be left to subsequent DPDs. Given that the delivery of housing is critical to many other aspects of policy the core strategy must contain sufficient detail to demonstrate that the overall strategy is sound. This means that there has to be a degree of detail included about the housing trajectory and future housing delivery and, certainly, that major strategic sites such as the Whitehill / Bordon proposal must be dealt with is some detail in the core strategy, such is the importance of sites such as this to the soundness of the overall strategy. For that reason we welcome the fact that the council is proposing to address the Whitehill / Bordon issue in the core strategy.
Section 9 - Making things happen

HBF is a bit concerned that this paper does not do what it says on the cover. The paper is entitled “making things happen” but, in the main, the questions only deal with “checking things happen”. Checking things happen has little value if it is not supported by actions to ensure than targets are met. Put another way, monitoring in itself is not sufficient. It needs to be accompanied by processes and programmes of action should the results of monitoring show that targets are not being met. Therefore, HBF considers that the council needs to broaden out this part of the strategy not only to deal with monitoring but also management and delivery.

I hope that you will find these comments helpful and that they will be taken on board when the council comes to draft policies for the local development framework / core strategy in earnest. 
I would, of course, be happy to discuss any of these matters with you further should you so wish. Otherwise I look forward to being kept informed of progress on the LDF preparation process as it goes through the statutory procedures.

Yours faithfully,
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Home Builders Federation
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